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GROWTH AND STRUCTURE OF THE CIFSS OFFICE STAFF 

 

The CIFSS was founded on March 29, 1913, at a meeting held at Los 

Angeles High School. The CIFSS was then known as Southern California 

Interscholastic Athletic Council (SCIAC). The name was changed to the 

CIFSS on September 26, 1914. Some demographics of the CIFSS in 1913: 

 

 There were five leagues…Los Angeles City League, Los Angeles 

County League, Suburban League, Citrus Belt League and Orange 

League. 

 There were 24 schools in these original leagues (1913). 

 In 1914, the CIFSS expanded to six leagues…City League, Central 

League, Valley League, Bay League, Citrus Belt League and Orange 

League. 

 On May 16, 1918, the CIFSS established nine leagues, two of which 

had two sections in a league…Bay League, Central League, Citrus 

League (two sections), City League, Northern League, Orange 

League, San Fernando League, Southern League (two sections), and 

Valley League. 

 There were approximately 68 schools in the 1918 CIFSS membership. 

 On May 16, 1925, the CIFSS Council reorganized into 17 leagues and 

free lance schools. 

 There were 112 member schools and 4 free lance schools in the 1925 

CIFSS membership. 

 The major sports in 1914, were track, American football, basketball, 

and baseball. Swimming, soccer, water polo and tennis were minor 

sports and schools that had teams participated.  

 

The CIFSS was run by principals and an elected secretary/treasurer who was 

also a principal or vice principal.. There was no office and all “paper work” 

was done at the local high schools by the elected officers. In 1914, one of the 

first administrative tasks was to appoint managers of the various varsity 



 

 

sports sanctioned by the CIFSS. These included Seth Van Patten, track; 

Harry Moore, football; Art Badenoch, baseball, R. E. Squire, basketball; 

Fred Johnson, aquatics; ands Walter Hall, tennis. Also, in 1914, a committee 

was appointed to certify eligibility of all players. In 1916, a referee was 

appointed to consider the reinstatement of students. Clerical work was taken 

care by Los Angeles and Pasadena High Schools who appointed financial 

and recording secretaries to take care of clerical work. 5% of all net 

proceeds from the playoff games went to the CIFSS Council in 1914. In 

1920, Mr. Green, Principal of Inglewood High School, was elected the 

permanent secretary of the CIFSS. Rules and regulations were decided at 

Council meetings. 

 

In the December 22, 1927, CIFSS Council minutes, can be seen the 

difficulties faced by George G. Green, the Secretary: 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

In 1928, the CIFSS Council voted to pay for a Secretary ($1,500) and to 

establish a CIFSS office. Seth Van Patten becomes the first Secretary 

(changed to Commissioner of Athletics in May, 1929) and opens the office 

at Central Junior High School with office hours of 1 to 4:30 p.m. and 

Saturday 9 to 12:00 p.m. Van Patten was paid one half of his regular salary 

as an administrator and to cover his expenses, each school was assessed five 

cents per pupil per average daily attendance. 

 

The Executive Committee of the CIFSS was formed in 1929 and became the 

chief administrative body and the Commissioner was to serve as secretary. 

The Council became a legislative body only. 

 

After the separation of the Los Angeles City Section, the CIFSS had 113 

schools and 18 leagues in 1936. In 1937, Van Patten was employed full time 

and his office was open for the full day. The budget in 1937 was $4,500. Mr. 

Patten’s salary was $2,400. World War II caused the CIFSS to meet less and 

even have the Executive Committee have telephonic communications to 

conserve tires and gasoline. Van Patten even took a salary reduction. There 

were 150 CIFSS schools and 20 leagues in 1942. 

 

The first full time secretary, Mrs. Virginia Smith, was appointed in 1946. 

William Russell was appointed to take over for Seth Van Patten when he 

retired and was allowed to work with Seth from February, 1950 to June, 

1950. He officially took over on July 1, 1950. The dues in 1950 were 4 cents 

be average daily attendance and the salary of the Commissioner was $6,000. 

It was also decided that receipts from the playoff games be divided ¼ to 

each competing school and ½ have to the CIFSS. In 1953, there were 200 

member schools and 27 leagues. 

 

When Bill Russell was Commissioner he had two secretaries to help him. 

When Ken Fagans took over as Commissioner in 1954, he realized the need 

to grow and moved to new offices in 1959. In 1965, ground was broken for a 

new office in Cerritos on the campus of Gahr High School. During Fagan’s 

tenure, CIFSS grew from 218 schools to 458 schools during his 21 year 

stewardship, despite losing 48 schools to the new San Diego Section in 

1960. Sports increased from 11 to 20 for boys and girls. 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 Ken Fagans, Commissioner. October, 1963, Don Anderson joins the 

staff as Director of Publicity and Public Relations…moves to USC in 

September of 1967. 

 Ken Fagans, Commissioner. September 1967, Jim Wolcutt becomes 

Director Public Information replacing Anderson. 

 Ken Fagans. Commissioner. September 1969, Lou Joseph becomes 

the first Administrative Assistant in CIFSS history. 

 Ken Fagans, Commissioner. October, 1969, Bob Hopper handles 

Public Information as a publicist…six months later it does not work 

out. Lou Joseph, Administrative Assistant. 

 Ken Fagans, Commissioner. Lou Joseph, Administrative Assistant. In 

September, 1970, Mike Peck becomes Director of Public Information. 

 Ken Fagans, Commissioner. October, 1970, Tom Morgan replaces 

Lou Joseph as Administrative Assistant. Mike Peck, Publicist. 

 Ken Fagans, Commissioner. December, 1972, Tom Byrnes replaces 

Tom Morgan as Administrative Assistant. Morgan moves to Southern 

California Golf Association. Mike Peck, Director of Public 

Information. 

 Phyllis Blatz, newly created post of CIF-SS Administrative Assistant 

for Girls Athletics….1974. Chairman of Chaffey High School Girl’s 

Physical Education Department. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

           



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 


